Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

July 22nd, 2022, 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President 
· Tom Wall - Vice President (on phone)
· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
· Paul Bryan – Director at Large (on phone)
Owners in attendance: Jeanette Cordell (#102), Tania Torruella (#504), Donna Schuiteman (#105) on phone, Lisa Anness (#604) on phone, Mark Maler (#502) on phone, Ted and Cindy Stacy (#406) on phone, Joanne Caridis (#601) on phone , Bud Chappell (#503) on phone
Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property

Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:02 a.m. E.S.T. 
Disposal of the old minutes
Moved by Jim Greene and seconded by Tom Wall that the minutes of the last board meeting be approved and disposed. Approved unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· We are currently around $51K over budget due mostly to increased insurance costs along with some unanticipated building maintenance costs. 
· $11K over due to paying flood insurance early. 

· $40K over without that
· Majority of that is due to increased insurance costs.
· Will need to be careful with our budget but should be ok unless there are more unexpected expenses but if we are on budget for the rest of the year we will carry over around $18,000 vs. a normal year carrying over about $35,000
Manager’s Report 
· We have been having increasing issues with the elevator and managers had recommended the board to budget for major repairs for next year. 

· Inside of doors are rusting which has caused issues with its operation

· We did have the elevator down for almost a full day recently due to a failure of a plastic piece. 

· With increasing issues and due to the fact that we only have one elevator, its continued problem free operation is imperative

· To fix the elevator doors completely the estimate is currently $32,500

Old Business
· Tennis Court:  Counting of the votes. 
· We have a total of 33 votes returned
· Two ballots not returned which are by rule “NO” votes

· One ballot was returned and signed but with no vote.
· We consider that an invalid ballot

· There were 13 “YES” votes to remove the tennis court completely
· There were 21 “NO” votes, essentially a yes, to keep the tennis court
· Based on the vote, we will be keeping the Tennis Court. 

· The board recognizes that it is up to us to maintain all amenities and as such we must maintain the tennis court. 

· Ron Laramy suggested putting together a tennis court committee to investigate options and come to the board with which option they would recommend for fixing. 

· Some board members were not in favor of this, and there was a discussion on this topic. 
· Bill Biedenbach cautioned that there will be some other additional expenses coming related to the new rules put in place regarding engineering studies and mandatory reserves.
· Bill mentioned that options for the tennis court range from $15K to $85

· Ron Laramy made a clarification to the that the lowest bid was for a simple resurface and didn’t include a fence which would be mandatory in any repair so that would add up to $25K to the bid. 

· Engineering inspection and reserve study discussion

· Jim Greene suggested we potentially look at all of the current expenses facing us and include cost of our new sign, the overages due to insurance, the cost of the engineering inspection and the cost of a reserve study as well as the cost to repair the elevator and combine them into one special assessment. 
· Engineering study: $3,750 (rounded up to $4,000)
· Elevator repair: $32,500 (rounded up to $33,000)
· Insurance overage: $31,000
· Sign:  $7,691 (rounded up to $8,000)

· Reserve study estimate:  $4,000

· Donna explained the requirement for a reserve study and the difference between an overarching reserve requirement and the also needed reserve study for the structural integrity of the building. 
· The general reserves have been mandatory all along according to Fl statute 718. 
· Ownership up to now could vote to waive them. 
· Unclear if the ability to waive this remains

· There is now a new structural integrity reserve that was created as part of the new legislation due to the condo collapse. 
· There will be no ability to waive this reserve fund.

· Tom Wall suggested that we need to have a motion to authorize the spending on the individual components mentioned above (not including the sign or insurance overage as those expenses has already been approved)

Jim Greene made a motion that we authorize a reserve study needed for the new legislative requirement at an estimated cost of $4,000.  Seconded by Paul Bryan.  Motion carried unanimously. 
Jim Greene made a motion to approve the repair of the elevator at an estimated cost of $33,000, seconded by Tom Wall.  Motion carried unanimously. 
Jim Greene made a motion to approve the Engineering study at an estimated cost of $4,000, seconded by Tom Wall.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Motion made by Jim Greene to have a special assessment of $80,000 ($2,286 per unit) due by the end of September 30th, seconded by Paul Bryan.  Motion carried unanimously. 


· Tennis Court (continued)
· Tania raised the point that due to the vote we just had that we also need to include tennis court expenses in a potential assessment as well. 
· Bill interjected again that his opinion would be that we need to wait until we have a better understanding of the potential costs owners will incur due to the new legislation surrounding reserves. 
· Jim Greene suggested that we first need to decide whether we have a committee to go over the tennis court options
Tom Wall made a motion to put together a Tennis Court committee of five members with Ron Laramy as the chairperson to evaluate all options and come to the board with a recommendation by the end of 30 days.  Seconded by Ron Laramy.  Passed by a vote of 3 to 2.  (Ron Laramy, Tom Wall and Jim Greene: yes, Bill Biedenbach and Paul Bryan: no)
· Tania Torruella (#504), Cindy Stacy (#406) and Joanne Caridis (#601) have volunteered to be a part of the committee.  
· Harold Anness (#604) reached out after the meeting and has also volunteered so we have a five owner committee. 
· Kirk mentioned that he and Ron should review the board minutes regarding the board members sentiments on the tennis court.  We also want to make sure the terminology is consistent re: “repair” or “replace”.
· Ron stated (with other board members agreeing) that while we have had discussions as a board and we know where board members stand on the issue, there has never been an official vote. 
Open discussion

· Bill Biedenbach made the announcement that he will be leaving the Watermark by the middle of October.  They will be selling their condo and moving to Venetian Bay.  He will resign from the board once the move is official. 
This means that there will be a new board president no later than the date of the board meeting immediately following the all owners meeting on October 16th. 
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 11:02 a.m. EST

